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Draft Minutes
Wednesday, February 6, 2013

6:00 p.m.

City Hall Room 421
 LISTNUM OutlineDefault\l 3 
Call to Order & Roll Call

           Chairperson Richard Matthews called the meeting to order at 6:03pm.  

           PRESENT: Commissioners Gerard Gleason and Catalina Ruiz-Healy. ALSO 

           PRESENT: Commission Secretary Tachina Alexander and Director of Elections  

           John Arntz.
 LISTNUM OutlineDefault\l 3 
Approval of Minutes
No minutes to approve. December 5, 2012 minutes will be reviewed at the next scheduled meeting.
 LISTNUM OutlineDefault\l 3 
Fiscal Year Budget 
Discussion and possible action regarding the Department of Elections budget for FY 2013-14 and 2014-15, in light of the request from the Office of the Mayor for further budget cuts. (Attachment: Budget Form) From all the forms that were sent there are only two line items that need attention. As far as the materials and supplies are concerned there will be sufficient funding for that in the budget; there was last year and it will carry forward into next year. I know you get lost in the forms but if you skip the first one (1a) and go to 3a for 2013/14 it changes from the base budget; the base budget is what exists in the system prior to us inputting anything for the fiscal year. We increased the budget by $450,000 for temporary salaries and we also increased it by $291,287 for other current expenses (character 21 sub object 35). We added an extra ballot card because we are scheduled in the budget to have a 3-ballot card election in June, or it might be 4, so we put an extra card in there, so that’s where the extra cost is coming from.  Right now we are at $800,000 above the target of where the Mayor’s office wants us to have for this budget and it’s essentially because of these two line items. The reason that the temp salaries increased so much is because last year the Mayor’s office gave a number that they thought should fit the temp salary but based on the work from this past November we applied it going forward. With temp salaries we fund the year round temporary employees of the Department with temp salary line item and if you have a two-election year you’ve got more temp as-needed coming just to help with the election. Even though we can find a way to help with savings it would be insufficient to cover the cost of year-round employees. The Department wants to buy some equipment and the cost for that equipment is listed as $44,000 on line 60. One of the machines is an extractor which is a machine that helps us pull ballots from the envelopes and the other is a machine that helps with the counting of the cards during the canvass thus the increase. However when all of the numbers are totaled other savings cover the costs of that $44,000. The Department has more temporary year round employees than permanent requisitions.
Commissioner Matthews says the costs isn’t reducible so what do you do?
Director Arntz replied that he would just have to have the conversation and see what happens. The Department is already looking at how it can cut even further the temp as-needed workers coming in next fiscal year because if there is a cut it can’t be from the year-round workers.

Commissioner Ruiz-Healy asked, regarding the current expenses, if 2012-2013 it’s 2 ½ and 2013-2014 it’s 4 and it will be 4 ½ in 2014 is that a function of the number of elections?

Director Arntz replied yes.

Commissioner Matthews asked Director Arntz if this conversation that he was referring to regarding the budget should take place in the next couple of weeks with the Mayor’s office and would he expect that it would happen before the next full Elections Commission meeting.

Director Arntz replied that the way things are set up is that the information will not be put into the system until the day after the full commission meeting and that is something he has no control over. However he hopes to have some sort of report of where things stand by the time the commission meets.
Commissioner Gleason stated operationally that the cost is what it is. We do need to explore how to get the word out there somehow to go green and save money.  I suggest that we cut ½ the precincts and voting machines and strongly move towards vote-by-mail. We can’t continue to operate precincts every 8 blocks with the numbers dropping down to 47% during a Presidential Election.
Commissioner Matthews stated that he agreed and for 10 years his fantasy was going to the Oregon system which is entirely by mail. 

Commissioner Gleason said that he’d rather see the Department buy the extractor machines to handle all of the vote-by-mail operations in order to ramp down the precinct operations.

Commissioner Matthews asked if the Department cut down half of the precincts would that create any magnitude of savings?

Director Arntz replied that it would be savings but not as much as you think. The poll worker’s stipends would be cut in half so it would be $200,000 vs. $400,000 so that’s not to the Department’s benefit because that’s from a different fund. One thing that the Commission could do potentially is to allow this county to, make it a Pilot program, removes the permanent vote-by-mail voters from the number of registered voters at a precinct then allows the Department to increase the precinct size to 2,000 vs. 1,000. That would be a 30% cut of the number of precincts which would require a change in the state election’s code but we have people in Sacramento who would listen to the idea. The Commission could suggest or make a policy that the Department pushes the Electronic Voter guide.
 LISTNUM OutlineDefault\l 3 
General Public Comment
No Public comment.
 LISTNUM OutlineDefault\l 3  
Adjournment 6:30pm
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